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Abstract: Breast cancer is the most prevalent (24.1%) cancer among women.  It is the second most frequent 

cause of cancer-deaths (18%) in women, following lung cancer. Early awareness of breast cancer by patients 

depends on patient’s social and educational state. Scar tissues and contractures related with burns are 

especially frequent in rural areas of Turkey, and they continue to be a problem. We wished to present our case, 

who had scar tissue development in her right breast due to burn caused by hot water at 6 years old and was 

diagnosed with cancer (Infiltrative ductal carcinoma, stage 3A) developing at the breast tissue under this scar 

42 years old, to emphasize that patients and physicians should be mindful of cancer development under these 

irregular and complex tissues and to contribute in the awareness of these occurrences. Breast self-examination, 
mammography and physical examination are among the most emphasized topics recently. As our case 

developed breast cancer beneath scar tissue, we think it is a notable case to emphasize the importance of patient 

and public awareness. 
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1. INTRODUCTION 

Breast cancer is the most prevalent (24.1%) cancer among women.  It is the second most frequent 

cause of cancer-deaths (18%) in women, following lung cancer (1). Each year, 10.000 women develop 
breast cancer in Turkey (2). 1/66 of all cases are in the fourth decade, and 1/40 of cases are in the fifth 

decade of life (3). Palpable mass in the breast is the most frequent (70%) complaint (4). Retractions, 

rashes and irritation in breast skin and areola are other rare signs of cancer. Early awareness of these 
signs by patients depends on patient‟s social and educational state. Scar tissues and contractures 

related with burns are especially frequent in rural areas of Turkey, and they continue to be a problem 

(5). We wished to present our case, who had scar tissue development in her right breast due to burn 

caused by hot water at young age and was diagnosed with cancer developing at the breast tissue under 
this scar later on her life, to emphasize that patients and physicians should be mindful of cancer 

development under these irregular and complex tissues and to contribute in the awareness of these 

occurrences. 

2. CASE REPORT 

Forty-two years old female patient who had had scar tissue formation in her right breast after third 

degree burn with hot water when she was 5 years old, stated she felt a mass and hardness in her right 
breast since 3 years ago, but did not apply to a health center because she thought her complaints were 

related with her burn scar. She stated that the mass grew in size and she experienced increased pain 

within the last year, so she presented to our General Surgery Clinic. According to her medical history, 
there was no previous predisposing pathology related with breast cancer development. She lived in a 

rural area, and she was a housewife. She had attended a school for 5 years. She had had 3 normal 

deliveries. She did not have any relatives with breast cancer. In her physical examination, there was 
burn scar that covered her right breast completely (Figure- 1 and 2). There were two painful, hard and 

irregular surfaced mass; one was at upper-outer quadrant and was approximately 6 cm in size, and the 

other one was at retroareolar region and was approximately 2 cm in size. There was retraction at 

areola and there was fixed lymphadenopathy at right axilla. 

Mammography was technically not possible in our case. In breast ultrasonography, there were 2 

lobulated, irregularly bordered, isoechogenic solid mass lesions suggesting malignancy, one at right 

retroareolar area and one at right upper outer quadrant, 20x20x25 mm. and 50x55x55 mm in size, 
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respectively. At right axillary region, there were 10-12 lymphadenopathies, the largest one 15x10 mm. 

in size.  Chest X-ray, abdominal ultrasonogram and bone scintigraphy that were performed to scan for 
distant metastasis did not show pathology. Tru cut biopsy from the lesion revealed malignancy. Right 

modified radical mastectomy was performed (Figure-3). 

         

Figure1-2. Scar that Covered Her Right Breast Completely 

 

Figure3.  Postoperative 6 Days after Right Modified Radical Mastectomy 

The patient had a trouble-free postoperative period. Axillary drain was removed on third day and the 
patient was discharged. Histopathological examination revealed grade 3 invasive ductal carcinoma 

(Modified Bloom Richardson score 8, T3N3aM0), 5x5 cm in size. There was not tumor thrombosis in 

dermal lymphatics. There was no perineural or vascular invasion. There were metastasis in 30 of the 
33 lymph nodes sampled from axilla level I and II. Eleven of the nodes were Level 2. The patient had 

Estrogen: 35% (+++), Progesterone (60% (+++), CerbB2: (+++), Ki67: 60% (+), E-Kadherin:(+), 

estrogen receptors: 90%, progesterone receptors: 60%. C-erb B-2 was negative and Ki-67 was 30% 

positive. In postoperative case council, adjuvant chemotherapy, radiotherapy and hormonotherapy 
were recommended to the patient.  

3. DISCUSSION 

Although burns caused by various causes and the resulting hypertrophic scar tissue are in the scope of 

plastic surgery, this topic has diverse aspects. (6). According to patient‟s own statement, she had been 

taken to a health center by her family at the time of burn incident. However, it had been decided that it 

would not pose any threat to her arm function; therefore a wound dressing had been applied, and no 
surgical intervention had been performed later. The patient attributed her complaints within the last 3 

years to the scar tissue, so she did not apply to any health center. In Turkey, burn incidents are most 

commonly seen in 0-5 year age group. High incidence of burn cases in rural areas is explained by 
living conditions and life style, social culture, and inadequacy of health centers in these areas (5). 

Every individual‟s awareness should be raised against complications and aftermath of burns and the 

resulting scar tissue. 

Staging in breast cancer is performed using TNM classification which is widely accepted in the whole 

world. In 2002, AJCC (American Joint Committee on Cancer) accepted this classification for use in 

breast cancers (7). According to this classification, our case was Stage 3B, as the tumor size was 

5.5cm (T3), there was involvement of internal mammarian lymph nodes (N3), and there was no 
distant metastasis (M0). 

Stage 1 and 2 tumors are defined as early stage breast cancer, stage 3 and 4 are defined as advanced 

stage breast cancer. Five year survival rates go up to 100% in Stage 1 tumors, whereas 5 year survival 
rates are about 80% in Stage 2, 60% in Stage 3 and near 20% in Stage 4 tumors (8). This shows the 

importance of early diagnosis and scanning programs. In Turkey, healthy women aged between 40-69 

years are scanned with mammography once in every two years. All women are recommended to 
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perform self-breast examination after 20 years of age (9). It is planned to raise awareness of all 

women and population in this respect. During evaluation of patients with breast cancer, predisposing 
factors have great significance. Patients who have a first degree relative with breast cancer have 2.5 

times greater risk. The risk is increased by 3 folds in premenopausal period, 1.3 folds if age at 

menarche is <12 years, 2 folds if age at menopause is >55 years, and 3 folds in nulliparous women 
(10). Our case developed breast cancer at premenopausal period. She did not have a history of 

radiation exposure or previous benign breast disease. Estrogen and progesterone receptor positivity 

was detected as poor prognostic indicators, while lack of vascular or lymphatic invasion and absence 
of protooncogene C-erb-B2 expression were good prognostic indicators for our patient. 

As our case developed breast cancer beneath scar tissue, we think it is a notable case to emphasize the 

importance of patient and public awareness. There are many studies related to early to detection of 

breast cancer by patients and its significance (11). We believe studies in this field should particularly 
focus on rural populations. Breast self-examination, mammography and physical examination are 

among the most emphasized topics recently (12). Learning and application of breast self examination 

by women is regarded as “breast awareness” in literature; however, initial data in this regard did not 
yield very positive results (13). Based on non-official results, there are increasing number of authors 

that report these developed programs and courses have favorable outcomes regarding death rates from 

breast cancer (14).  
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